
DECEMBER 2018 UPDATE & CALENDAR  

This newsletter and previous editions are available 
at our website, www.westernmassrlc.org. 

 

To sign up to receive this newsletter each month via postal 
mail, 

or to receive monthly email alerts, please sign up at our 
website 

or contact us at info@westernmassrlc.org  
or (413) 539-5941. 

 

The Western Mass Recovery Learning Community (RLC) creates conditions  

that support healing and growth for individuals, and the community as a whole, 

through learning opportunities, advocacy, peer-to-peer support and the  

development of regional and national networks.  

 

We believe that human relationships are often at the center of what heals  

people who have experienced extreme emotional distress, trauma,  

psychiatric diagnoses, addiction and a variety of other challenges in life.  

 

We also believe that we are a part of a civil and human rights movement, and that  

real change does not happen on a sustainable level unless everyone is involved in the 

process, and issues like discrimination, racism, homophobia, transphobia, poverty,   
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Important RLC  

Numbers: 

 

Afiya Respite House:  

413.570.2990 

 

Peer Support Line:  

888.407.4515 

(8PM-Midnight , Fri-Mon) 

 

Community Bridgers:  

413.539.5941, x 334 

 

Greenfield Center:  

413.772-0715, x 344 

 

Holyoke Center:  

Tel 413.539.5941 

Fax: 413.493.7810   

 

Springfield (BOWEN)  

Center: 

413.372.5652 

 

Human Rights Line  

(for issues relating  

directly to the RLC):  

413.539.5941 x 320 

Highlights in this edition:  

Study on Drug Withdrawalééééééééé.. 

Workshop: Under the Influence of Energieséé.... 

Coming Soon: On-line Psych Drug Groupééé.. 
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Trauma-Informed What!?...............éééééé. 
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Afiya Surveyéééééééééééééééé 

In the Newséééé..éééééééé...ééé. 
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Donôt miss the last event 

in our 2018 Anti-

Oppression Series                  

featuring a screening of 

13th with special guest, 

Denise Jordan! 
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Celebrating the Holidays with the RLC 
 

Hampden County  

Holiday Potluck 
 

Thursday, December 20th, 10am to 3pm  

@ the RLCôs Holyoke Center, 199 High Street 

 

Join us for a shared meal in community in celebration of the many holidays 

that fall in this time of year! Although everyone is encouraged to bring 

something to share, we will be supplying the main dishes.  

They should be ready for around 11am! 
 

Please join us, even if you arenôt able to bring something! If you want to 

cook something, but need help getting the ingredients, please let us know! 
 

RSVP is helpful, but not required. For more information, questions, or to 

sign up to bring something, contact us at 413.539.5941! 
 

First Night Northampton 
 

Monday, December 31st, time TBD 

@ Downtown Northampton 
 

Join others in community to celebrate the New 

Year with music and more in Downtown                     

Northampton. We have a limited number of free 

buttons (which includes access to all music and 

other entertainment).  
 

For more information, or to sign up to attend please contact us at                               

info@westernmassrlc.org. For more information about First Night, visit 

www.firstnightnorthampton.org 

The Western Mass RLC is Moving Toward a New Name! 
 

We are down to some final choices. Thereôs still time to give your input, or 

even make a new suggestion! Please visit our naming survey here: 

www.surveymonkey.com/r/RLCrename 

http://www.westernmassrlc.org/
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A Study on óAntipsychoticô Drugs and Withdrawal 

 

§ Have you taken the class of drugs typically called 

ñantipsychoticsò? (Examples include Zyprexa, 

Seroquel, Ability, Risperdal, Haldol, Geodon, and 

Stelazine.) 
 

§ Have you ever stopped taking or tried to stop    

taking them? (Includes both people who have 

stopped taking the drugs, and those who tried, but  

are still taking them) 
 

§ Are you currently 18 y ears or older? 

 

If yes, you are invited to take part in a study sponsored  

by Maastricht University School for Mental Health and 

Neuroscience in the Netherlands. Co-sponsors include the 

International Institute for Psychiatric Drug Withdrawal.  

 

If you would like to take part, please complete the sur-

vey that can be found here:  

 

www.antipsychoticwithdrawalsurvey.com 

 

The survey is anonymous, and you won't be asked any 

identifying information. The survey aims to improve 

mental health services by better understanding drug   

withdrawal. The lead researcher is Will Hall, a therapist, 

PhD student, and former patient who has himself taken 

drugs commonly referred to as óantipsychoticsô. Input 

into the survey was received from individuals around the 

world who have taken this class of drugs. 

 

If you have questions about this study or the survey itself, 

please contact Will at will.hall@maastrichtuniversity.nl 

or 413.210.2803. 

NEW DATE: Under the Influence of            

Energies: The energetic connection to   

emotional and mental wellness. 
 

A workshop with Diana Bella 
 

December 19th, from 1pm to 4pm  

Holyoke Community College, 

Kittredge Center 

303 Homestead Ave, Holyoke 

 
This workshop was         

rescheduled from November 

to December based on a 

weather cancellation. 

 
Participants will explore 

the concept of ñenergiesò 

as it relates to oneôs own personal and transformative 

healing journey. This will involve the sharing of               

personal stories, discussion, and teachings from              

applied kinesiology (including Brain Gym). 

 

This will be an interactive program with opportunities 

for group exercises, sharing, creative visualization, 

breathing and other simple hands on physical/ energy 

exercises that can be quickly learned. 

 

Seats are limited: To  register, please fill out the 

following survey: 

 

www.surveymonkey.com/r/EneregiesReschedule 

Coming Soon: On-line Support Group on Psychiatric Drugs 
 

Thank you to everyone who has taken the time to fill out our survey on the development of an   

on-line support group for people who have recently come off, are in the process of coming off, 

are considering coming off, or otherwise want to make changes to their psychiatric drug regimen. 

 

We are currently in the process of setting a day, time, and format for the group based on your 

feedback! Stay tuned for start up time and information in early 2019!!   

http://www.westernmassrlc.org/
http://www.antipsychoticwithdrawalsurvey.com
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End-of-Year Giving 
 

As the last month of the year are upon us, the Western Mass RLC is continuing its end-of-year giving campaign.  
 

What does this mean? Many people choose the end of the year to make gifts to non-profits that they feel are making a 

difference. This year, we hope that you will choose the Western Mass RLC for your gift, and/or help us get the word out 

about our end-of-year giving campaign to others via social media! 
 

How are end-of-year gifts used? End-of-year gifts often help us get through the coldest months of the year with food in all 

our spaces, and emergency homelessness supplies. They also help us keep our centers up and running, and support us to 

continue to offer events and groups through the second half of the year.  
 

How and when can gifts be given? There are many ways to give, including the following: 
 

¶ End-of-year fundraising pageð Our end-of-year fundraising page will be accepting on-line donations now through 

New Years Eve. You can find it here: www.givegab.com/campaigns/end-of-year-gift  

¶ Donations by checkð We welcome donations by check. They should be made payable to our umbrella organization 

(The Consortium), with a notation that the funds are for the RLC. They can be mailed to 187 High Street, Suite 202, 

Holyoke, MA, 01040. 

¶ Purchase an item from our wish listð Each of our spaces has put together a wish list on Amazon.com. You can find 

the lists here:  http://a.co/hVj32X0  

¶ Make a donation of use clothes or other itemsð We welcome donations of used clothing (all sizes), as well as food 

donations, and other items in person to our spaces. E-mail us at info@westernmassrlc.org or call one of our spaces if 

you want to check in about making a donation of this kind! 

 

Whether you are someone who is able to make an end-of-year gift, help share our campaign on-line, or  

support our communities in person with your time, we value and thank you for your support! 
 

http://www.westernmassrlc.org/
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Trauma-Informed What?! 
 

Many providers are now identifying as ótrauma-informedô, and more and more funders are demanding that trauma

-informed practices be integrated into the environments of those they fund. Yet, thereôs no real clear source of 

what that means, nor consistent fidelity measure for whether or not an organization has truly achieved that             

coveted status. More often than not, organizations are allowed to claim some element of trauma-informedness 

without really needing to meet any particular standards at all.  

 

Clinical psychologist and author of óTrauma and Madness in Mental Health Servicesô, No±l Hunter, recently            

published an article on how ôtrauma-informedô is, well, not always so trauma-informed. What follows is an               

excerpt of óHow the óTrauma-Informedô Trend Falls Shortô by No±l: 

 
Increasingly, it is becoming fashionable for mental health agencies and practitioners to become ñtrauma-

informed.ò Ostensibly, this is a good thing. But what is happening in reality is far from ideal. There is a pressing 

need to understand how things such as abuse, poverty, oppression, injustice, racism, and other adversity impact our 

mental health and overall well-being. Common sense, of course, would tell us that it essentially drives a person mad 

over time. But in this day and age common sense is perceived as juvenile or less-than ñscience.ò 

Regardless, itôs imperative that any person or system in a helping position consider the context of suffering and 

what has happened in a personôs life that led to his or her current state of mind. The thing is, this is time-

consuming, complex, highly subjective, and individual ð everything the system is designed against. 

What appears to happen in reality when an organization or individual clinician becomes ñtrauma-informedò is that 

old formulas simply get re-mixed with all the trauma ingredients and check-boxes and with none of the actual  

meaning. It becomes yet another way to advance oneôs career and feel good about oneself while pretty much doing 

nothing different. Itôs once again about boxing-in human beings being human beings. 

Of course, this is not universal ð there are many dedicated genuine trauma-informed programs and workers out 

there that do help many. This article is not about them. But if youôre uncomfortable reading this or find yourself 

feeling defensive, it might be about you. 

 

Perhaps one of the more problematic ways that studies of ñtraumaò have impacted larger society is the implicit 

message that if an experience is not considered traumatic by the DSM, then it isnôt ñbad enoughò to cause a person 

to suffer intensely and greatly. The DSM specifically describes trauma as either directly experiencing or witnessing 

some life-threatening event, such as violence, war, or sexual assault. 

Witnessing or experiencing literal threats of death is horrible. But what is considered to be life-threatening to a two

-year-old is very different than to a 22-year-old. And what threatens our psyches on an existential level is not                 

always tangible or easily identifiable. What overwhelms the bodyôs capacity to cope or what leaves a person in a 

chronic stress state may not be an overt event like assault. 

Take ostracism, for example. Being ignored, disliked, and left out, no matter how subtle, can be a death sentence for 

some. It can be more painful and more damaging than physical bullying or abuse. Yet, in the world of the DSM and 

mental health professionals, it barely counts at all. Itôs just not bad enough. 

 

To read the full article, visit: https://www.madinamerica.com/2018/11/trauma-informed-trend-falls-short/ 

http://www.westernmassrlc.org/
https://www.alternet.org/culture/social-death-penalty-why-being-ostracized-hurts-even-more-bullying
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An Open Letter to Providers on Documentation 
 

Dear Mental Health Providers, 
 

We understand that you have a great number of demands on your time and priorities. You are under fairly           

constant pressure to keep up with licensing requirements, meet funder demands, minimize liability risks, and still 

do what most of you initially got in this work to do: Help fellow human beings who are struggling. In all that, we 

imagine that whether or not people working in peer roles are required to write service or other routine notes            

probably seems like small potatoes to you. But, it is not. Here are two major reasons why: 
 

§ Having access to write notes in someoneôs file is power: Peer roles are based on minimizing power             

imbalances as much as possible. Itôs one of the most important, foundational elements of what itôs all about. 

And, it is also precisely what allows peer supporters to build trust where all trust has sometimes seemed lost, 

and to develop connections that might just be life saving. Meanwhile, there is simply no denying that having 

the ability to write notes on someone creates a power imbalance. Unless your organization has a system where 

employees also have files in which individuals receiving services can make an entry, then that power               

imbalance is vast. Even the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the right to health, Dainius PȊras, was               

recently quoted as saying ñI call on States to shift their mental health investments from focusing on óchemical 

imbalancesô to tackling ópower imbalancesô and inequalities.ò When it comes to health and healing, powerð

and who holds itð is no small matter. (https://bit.ly/2TrWHTm) 

§ Notes have sometimes dramatically altered our lives: Many of us have been followed around for              

decades by the notes taken on us in various provider environments. That has led to harm in our lives. That 

harm has included justification for forced drugging, providers who react to us out of fear based on something 

sometimes many years in the past, increased restraints and other violence toward us that is driven by that fear, 

loss of job opportunities, and reluctance to support us in (or efforts to prevent us from) moving out of                  

hospitals and/or into independent housing. Some of our friends and family arenôt around to tell us how they 

were affected by the notes in their files because theyôve died early as a result their legitimate health concerns 

not being taken seriously due to psychiatric notes following them around. Our reasons for not participating in 

documentation are far from frivolous. Asking us to write notes that will sit in someoneôs permanent file for 

years to come is asking us to replicate harm done to us. Itôs also asking us to ignore the very nature of our job 

which is to use our own experiences in the system to guide how we support someone in similar situations.  
 

We understand that the absence of our notes can lead to some challenges for you. These challenges range from         

tracking employee productivity to being able to prove how often someone receiving services was seen to                

maximizing financial reimbursements. But we encourage you to at least ask yourself this as you contemplate this 

matter: Who are you trying to please and/or what needs are you trying to meet by having peer supporters take 

notes, and is that helping or hurting your original hopes and goals regarding why you got into this work? 
 

In the end, peopleôs files are simply not an appropriate way to track employee activity. There are other, less               

permanent ways to track how often someone was seen. And, yes, there might be some financial loss in not                

tracking every last contact, but more often than not, the loss is minimal or able to be overcome with other creative 

approaches. And, above all else, any loss or challenge you face as a result of prioritizing the integrity of peer roles 

will be far outweighed by the gains you will find in employee satisfaction and retention of your peer supporters, 

and the positive impact they are able to have on those your organization aims to help. 
 

For additional input on peer roles and documentation, see this newly released óDocumentation Guideô         

produced by the Eastern Mass Peer Network. The guide is available here: https://bit.ly/2DxdA9t 

http://www.westernmassrlc.org/
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Reporting Back: Supporting Providers 

 
Over the last few months, weôve asked for feedback from providers on what sort of 

support they want or need for navigating their roles, managing their own struggles  

related to work and beyond, networking with each other, and coming up with creative 

ways to do their jobs.  

 

Over 60 of you responded in the first five days, and 99 in total. Now, we are working 

on reviewing and compiling your thoughts and ideas, and reaching out to those of 

you who said you might be interested in taking a lead role in where things go from 

here. Weôre truly excited for what all this might mean for 2019, and the potential 

partnerships and ways in which we might be able to move forward together.  

 

Stay tuned! And in the meantime, THANK YOU!  
 

 

 

Kickboxing with Estelle 

 

Tuesdays, 12:30 to 1:45pm  

@ the Brick House, 24 3rd Street,                    

Turners Falls 
 

Trauma-sensitive kickboxing instruction for all bodies 

and abilities. Estelle focuses on creating a safe,                         

supportive environment where participants go at                     

their own pace. The aim is toward building                                   

resilience and a sense of personal power.  

 

Free and open to the public. Equipment provided. Contact Estelle for more            

information: 413-552-9119 

http://www.westernmassrlc.org/
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AFIYA IMPACT SURVEY 
 

Every year, the Afiya team works to 

pull together feedback and outcomes 

from the past yearôs stays. 

 

Have you stayed at 

Afiya between July 1, 

2017 and June 30, 

2018?  
 

If so, we need your help to learn how Afiya impacted you, 

how it succeeded, and where it can improve. 

 

Please take a few moments to fill out this survey: 

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/AfiyaImpactFY18 

Donations Needed: Bowen Center 
 

Many people who are a part of our community are in need of food, clothing, and other supplies to 

meet their basic needs. At this time, we are particularly seeking donations of clothes (menôs, 

womenôs, gender neutralðall sizes), backpacks, and other items of this nature for our Springfield 

(Bowen) Center. All donations are tax deductible! Contact Mike at michael@westernmassrlc.org 

or 413.372.5652 if you have questions or are able to help! 

http://www.westernmassrlc.org/

